NEWSLETTER
TOWN OF LEVERETT                       www.leverett.ma.us
APRIL 2023
ANNUAL TOWN MEETING APRIL 29, 2023
Positions up for election and known candidates running:

Assessors: One three-year: Cat Ford (Y);
Board of Health: two three-year terms, one one-year term: Pete Sylvan (N); Mary Ryan (U); Lizzie Alwan (Y);
Constable: one three-year: John Swartz (Y); 

Finance Committee: two three-year terms: Ann Delano (N); *Jed Proujansky (Y);
Library Trustees: two three-year terms: *Joan Godsey (Y); Chris Condit (Y);
Planning Board: one five-year term: Ken Kahn (N);
School Committee: one three-year term: Craig Cohen (N);
Select Board: one three-year term: Tom Hankinson (Y).
*Denotes statement below or in March Newsletter.
____________________________

Notes from Around Town

· Candidate’s Night!! The Select Board will host candidates running for contested elections at their April 25 meeting at 7:00 pm. Meeting link: https://zoom.us/j/94460276391?pwd=N294R3hyQzlyMUtsZ1ZkMTBjL3BPdz09
· Transfer Station summer hours: Wednesday 4pm to 7pm. Saturday and Sunday 9:30 am to 1pm.
· The Council on Aging sponsors a Foot care by Nurses Clinic on the 3rd Tuesday of the month at the Leverett Town Hall for Leverett residents over 60 years old. The 30-minutes sessions are by appointment only. Please contact Fay Zipkowitz at 367-9573 or email: theczarina@fast mail.fm A suggested donation of $35-45 helps cover COA costs.
· Vacancies: The Conservation Commission has two vacancies. Interested? Email: concom@leverett.ma.us
NEXT NEWSLETTER DEADLINES

1 June 2023



1 October 2023
Send news items, seeds and plant divisions to Lisa Stratford, Box 300, Leverett, MA 01054; leave them in the Newsletter box at Town Hall or email to townclerk@leverett.ma.us.  
Select Board
The first three months of each calendar year mark town budget season and this year has been no exception. With the current Consumer Price Index (CPI) at 7%, town departments were asked to prepare FY25 budgets with a not greater than 5% total operating budget increase and a 4.5% Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA). Departments worked to achieve that budget goal with limited success. At the time of writing, the proposed FY24 town operating budget is $7,170,615, an additional $333,291 or a 4.9% increase over FY23. 

In other business, the board continues to work with the Energy Committee to lock in a contract for a 100% green energy option for the next one to three years. This decision is expected to be made before the end of April and is expected to be a contract that includes Leverett and 12 other communities in our region.

We have just completed contract negotiations with Police Chief Minckler and negotiations with the police union are near completion.

The board is also working with neighbors on Two Mile Road to resolve a long-standing and not uncommon problem of speeding traffic. Several traffic calming actions have been proposed and considered, including signage, speed bumps, speed humps, bicycle lanes (to reduce lane width), and mirrors. No one solution has proven satisfactory to all involved and it remains under active consideration. We intend to collect traffic data using a traffic counter borrowed from FRCOG.

Appointments since January 1: Johnathan Block, Transfer Station Supervisor; Jennifer Thornton, Affordable Housing Trust; Cassie Steig, Transfer Station Attendant; Linda Hoer, Council on Aging; and Wes Goscenski, Ben Eddy and Isaiah Robison, Highway Advisory Board.

And finally, we had the pleasure of hosting Senator Jo Comerford and her Chief of Staff and Leverett native, Jared Freedman, by Zoom this past Tuesday evening. Sen. Comerford took the time to review her responsibilities and assignments as our representative in Boston. She currently is Chair of the Joint Committee on Education, Vice-Chair of the Joint Committee on Higher Education and Assistant Vice-Chair of the Senate and Joint Ways and Means Committees. She has sponsored and co-sponsored a remarkable number of bills addressing the needs of Massachusetts rural communities including a bill addressing the needs of rural schools, and a transportation bill that addresses the needs of rural communities like Leverett with its high percentage of dirt roads including the particularly challenging Dudleyville Road. Other initiatives were discussed including a local initiative by the Goscenski family to improve school bus safety, on Route 63 and on all roads. She ended the meeting by urging us to provide to her office a list of priorities that will help her best work on behalf of Leverett and represent our needs.
Tom Hankinson for the Select Board

Board of Assessors

The Board of Assessors has transitioned from physical (paper) maps to GIS (electronic) maps, which are now available to all through a link on the Board of Assessors page on the town website.  Just scroll down and click on “View Mass GIS Maps for Leverett” and zoom in to see property lines.  Use the information cursor (with a lower case “i” in it) to access data for a particular property.  Not unexpectedly for a conversion of this sort, we have found and corrected a few errors and omissions.  If you look up your property on the GIS Maps and the data shown do not agree with what was on your recent property tax bill, or if you look up any property in Leverett and something does not look right, please email us at assessors@leverett.ma.us with a brief description of the discrepancy. 

Jim Staros for the Board of Assessors
Affordable Housing Committee

The Affordable Housing Committee has been exploring two properties as possible sites on which to develop affordable/community housing over the past year and a half. Sadly, neither of these has ultimately proven viable, for different reasons. We continue to look for other potential sites and will be happy to talk with any property owners who have land they might be willing to part with for this purpose. Please feel free to contact me (macarulli1@gmail.com, or another committee member who may be known to you) if you either have or have knowledge of such a piece of land. The committee continues to work towards the goal of providing more affordable housing in town, which is a challenging prospect in the current real estate market.

Barbara Carulli, Chair, for the Affordable Housing Committee 

News from Council on Aging

Two public access meetings are scheduled to review and discuss the results of the year-long study by Tim Shores and Jya Plavin of the aging population needs in Leverett.  Please join us on April 21 at 10 AM in Town Hall or on Zoom - check the town website for the final report and the calendar for the Zoom link. On May 20, we will have an in-person meeting at the Leverett Library from 12:30 to 2 PM.  Print copies of the final report will be available at Town Hall, the Leverett Library and the Co-op.

AND - COA is considering restarting two programs:  if you are interested in the senior luncheon gatherings, please call Judi Fonsh at 548-9053.  If you are interested in the chair yoga class, in Town Hall and on Zoom (hybrid) with Nancy Paglia, please call 548-1022 extension 2 and leave a message.

Fay Zipkowitz for COA

Leverett/Wendell Advisory Police Services Oversight Committee
The Select Boards of Leverett and Wendell have been working with a consultant to finalize the agreement between the two towns regarding shared police services. The Intermunicipal Agreement (IMA) requires the creation of an advisory and oversight committee, consisting of a member of the Select Board, the Finance Committee, and an at-large community of each town, six in total. The members are listed below. 
Since August 2022, the committee has been working to clarify its mission and goals, gain a comprehensive understanding of state and local police policies, as well as explore ways to gather information from town residents regarding their thoughts and concerns on policing in Leverett and Wendell. Massachusetts has instituted police reform measures (POST) which have created many changes for police departments and these changes impact the budget and staffing of the shared police department. 
The committee is an advisory committee and is expected to facilitate dialogue and make recommendations to the Leverett Select board, which, according to the IMA, has the decision-making-authority on policing matters. 
The committee has organized two public events, the first of which was held on Monday, April 10th in Leverett, to provide an opportunity for residents to ask questions, hear from Chief Minckler, and for the committee to listen and learn from residents. These two events mark the beginning of an ongoing conversation with residents on police services in both towns. 
As the Leverett/Wendell Advisory Police Services Oversight Committee continues its work, it remains committed to engaging residents in the decision-making process that affects their safety and well-being. The committee invites all residents to attend the public events or any of our committee meetings, posted on the Leverett website. Thank you for your attention and participation in this important process. 
The next Public Forum for both Wendell and Leverett residents will be at the Wendell Town Hall-May/June, date to be announced.
Members of the Leverett/Wendell Advisory Police Services Oversight Committee for Leverett: Patricia Duffy, Selectboard; Jed Proujansky, Finance Committee; Shannon Gamble, Community Member.
And for the Town of Wendell: Daniel Keller, Selectboard (outgoing); Gillian Budine (incoming); Thomas Richardson, Finance Committee; Anna Wetherby, Community Member.
ConCom and Rattlesnake Gutter Trust 
Kestrel Land Trust, is seeking matching CPC grant funds to acquire a 91-acre tract of land, currently owned by the Heronemus family, located between Depot Rd and Long Hill Rd.  This rugged upland, with exposed metamorphic rock ledges, features forested rolling terrain and a 3-mile trail system.  The site is not conducive to development, owing to the shallow depth to bedrock throughout the parcel. The tract boasts a well-managed forest containing a variety of tree and amphibian species, three certified vernal pools and small wetland areas.  Conservation of the property aligns with the long-term open space goals in Leverett’s Open Space and Recreation Plan, including identifying and protecting priority protection areas and promoting recreational usage of Leverett’s natural resources. Kestrel Land Trust, which will own and manage the land, plans to upgrade the existing trails and create a small parking area on Long Hill Rd. for public access.  Documentation relating to this project will be posted soon.
The Rattlesnake Gutter Trust, which will be contributing to the purchase, and the Leverett Conservation Commission, which will hold the Conservation Restriction on the property, endorse this project and encourage our fellow residents to vote in favor of the grant at the upcoming annual town meeting. 
Friends of the Leverett Library

2023 is shaping up to be a busy year for the Friends of the Leverett Library!

Please join us and special guests on May 20,2023 from 3-5 PM in the community room to celebrate the library’s 20th anniversary! We will display historical photos and souvenirs. Refreshments will be served.

Watch for upcoming information regarding an exciting new opportunity to donate for an addition to the library’s beautiful outdoor space. Your dollars will be matched by a generous donor. What will it be? Apparatus? Accessories? Accoutrements? Details are being worked out. 
NEWS OF PROGRESS FROM YOUR ENERGY COMMITTEE!
A Community Solar Survey is in the mail on its way to every Leverett household. It's coming from the UMASS Clean Energy Extension Service, part of a project called Community Planning for Solar. Its purpose is to assist local towns in establishing substantial solar power generation for use by all residents. The EC heard about this project, quickly applied for participation, and succeeded. Please do your part. The survey and instructions for filling it out come in the same envelope and are also available on the Leverett town website. Kids can respond too. This is a big chance for us and your committee will respond to your questions.

Portia Weiskel for the Energy Committee

548-9737
Attention Veterans, Veterans’ Families and Survivors!
A representative from the Dept. of Veteran Services will hold office hours the first Tuesday of every month, starting May 2nd from 11:00 to 1:00 at the Leverett Coop. Grocery. Free coffee for veterans will be offered. This is the time to bring up any issues you feel you may have a claim to file with the VA or US Govt. I will have more information in the form of handouts at town meeting. In the mean-time, collect your DD214, orders, and medical records to justify your claims, or those of a spouse or parent.

Brian Emond, Leverett Rep. to Upper Pioneer Veteran’s Resource and Referral Center

______________________________

Leverett's 250th Anniversary is less than a year away! Time sure flies!  We are going to need a lot more volunteers to make 2024 a great year!  A list of subcommittees and contact people can be found on the 250th webpage on the town website.  Parade day, which is July 6, 2024, is going to require a lot of volunteers to make it go smoothly.
We will be ordering Stella d'Oro lilies and daffodil bulbs to plant at each intersection this Fall.  It would be great if people sign up to plant along  their streets.  Please email Sara Robinson if you are interested with "250th plantings" in the subject line.  sarar@umass.edu
The Parade Committee would like to invite any Leverett resident past or present to march in the parade, ride a horse or bike, drive an old car/truck or make a float.  We also extend that invitation to places of worship, town organizations and Leverett-based businesses.  We will have a parade sign-up form in the next newsletter.

Finally, if you would like to help with fundraising, please email Maureen.  celebrateleverett250@gmail.com. 

A reminder you can donate to the 250th via the pay online link on the Town website.

APPLICATION FOR A 2023 DOG LICENSE
Male ($10.00)


Neutered Male ($5.00)


Female ($10.00)


Spayed female* ($5.00)


Name of owner













Phone






Address
























Renewal ________ or New _______ license

Name of dog














 Age







Breed















Color






Send check payable to Town of Leverett, proof of rabies immunization, proof of rabies immunization, proof of rabies immunization, *proof of spaying, and a business-size self-addressed stamped envelope to Town Clerk, Box 300, Leverett 01054.  Documents will be returned with license.

Come to Town Meeting April 29 2023, 9:00 am Leverett School Gym

—be involved in your town. The Village Coop will be providing coffee and pastries in the morning and lunch. It will be fun!

Please bring the enclosed copies of the Warrant and Budget to Town Meeting. Thank you!
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